
LETTER FROM OUR LEAD DIRECTOR
Dear fellow shareholders:

As my first year as Lead Director draws to a close, I would like to share my reflections on how
the Board worked together to provide independent oversight and represent shareholder
interests in 2017.

Throughout the year, the Board remained highly engaged in the company's strategy for
creating long-term shareholder value by profitably writing business while expanding the
range of insurance products and services offered to customers; investing in systems, data and
analytical tools and other capabilities to make The Hartford an easier company to do business
with; and attracting, retaining and developing top talent. In addition to overseeing the
acquisition of Aetna’s U.S. group life and disability business and the sale of Talcott Resolution,
the Board devoted significant time and discussion to the company’s long-term plans for
driving future profitable growth, allocating time at each board meeting to discuss strategy at
the business line and enterprise level.  In these sessions, the board discussed advancing
existing strategic priorities and investments not only within the framework of the company’s
traditional operating plan cycle, but also over a longer period of time.  In July, discussions
focused on the strategic implications of market outlooks, demographic shifts and industry
trends using the year 2025 as a target time horizon to free our thinking from the constraints
of the three year planning period, but not so far off as to lack relevance. The Board also
devoted substantial time in 2017 to risk management, with a particular focus on cybersecurity
and insurance risk. 

As it discharged these duties, the Board itself underwent fundamental and positive changes to
continue our leadership position in corporate governance. In his letter to shareholders last
year, my predecessor Tom Renyi described how the Board launched a succession planning
process in October 2016 in light of the upcoming retirements of Pat Swygert and Charles
Strauss. As a result of that process, which is described in this proxy statement, we were
pleased to add to the Board Stephen McGill and Greig Woodring, who bring invaluable
insurance industry experience and insights, and Carlos Dominguez, who has a long track
record of helping companies develop customer-centric digital strategies to take advantage of
disruptive trends. We believe we have the right mix of skills and expertise necessary to
support the company’s strategy, however we remain committed to refreshment and, to that
end, adopted a 15 year term limit in 2017. We believe this will provide greater transparency
and discipline to our refreshment process, improve succession planning, and support Board
independence.

The company also undertook an initiative to elevate sustainability issues to the full Board,
recognizing that not only is it an area of increasing interest to shareholders, but that it makes
good business sense. The Hartford has a long history of involvement on environmental, social
and governance (ESG) issues. Most recently, its commitment has emphasized four key areas:
communities and giving, diversity and inclusion, ethics and governance, and environmental
stewardship. The company has established forward-looking goals for each of these areas, and
has reported its progress to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee annually. 

In an effort to view ESG topics more holistically, and to better coordinate efforts across the
company, in 2017 the company formed a Sustainability Governance Committee comprised of
senior management to set and help drive execution of the company's sustainability strategy,
with reports to the full Board at least annually. The first such report was a deep dive on
climate change and severe weather delivered in February 2018, which, among other things,
looked at (1) how the company helps its customers reduce their environmental impact
through its products, services and investments; (2) how the company's Enterprise Risk
Management function monitors and considers the risks associated with climate change and
severe weather; and (3) how the company is reducing its own environmental impact. We
believe this new governance framework builds on our early successes, will help drive the
coordination of the company’s sustainability efforts and will enable the full Board to oversee
ESG risks and opportunities that contribute to the long-term sustainability of the company.  In
the end, the Board understands that long-term sustainability requires the delivery of value to
shareholders, employees, customers, and society at large. 

As Lead Director, I am proud to work closely with the Chairman and CEO and my fellow
independent directors to ensure that The Hartford is a well-governed, shareholder-focused
company. Thank you for your continued support.

 "In the end, the Board
understands that long-

term sustainability
requires the delivery of
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employees, customers,

and society at large."

Sincerely,

Trevor Fetter

Lead Director
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